
All-inside meniscal repairs using bioabsorbable repair
devices have been a new tool for orthopaedic surgeons in
the treatment of meniscal tears. Multiple studies have
shown the efficacy of this technique.1,4,6 Unfortunately,
complications such as arrow breakage,3 inflammatory for-
eign body reactions,8,9 chondral injuries,2,7,10 and loss of
fixation5 have been observed with this technique. We
would like to present a new variation of the problem seen
by others, a case of kissing lesions of grade IV chondroma-
lacia of the medial compartment of the knee caused by a
chondral injury from a meniscal arrow in a young patient.

CASE REPORT

In February 1998, a 31-year-old man injured his right knee
while running a physical fitness test. The injury was eval-
uated at an outside hospital and was determined to be a 2-
cm vertical tear in the posteromedial aspect of the medial
meniscus. The patient underwent an arthroscopic all-
inside meniscal repair in May 1998. The tear was repaired
with five 13-mm-long meniscal arrows (Bionx Implants,
Blue Bell, Pa). During the procedure, it was noted that the
articular cartilage of his medial femoral condyle and medi-
al tibial plateau was normal. The surgery was completed
without complications, and the patient was discharged the
same day with a universal brace locked in extension. He
was nonweightbearing for 6 weeks after surgery and

underwent 3 months of physical therapy after being
allowed to bear weight.

The patient came to our institution complaining of con-
tinued right knee medial joint-line pain and swelling.
Radiographs of the knee at that time were normal (Figure
1) with no joint space narrowing, osteophyte formation, or
subchondral sclerosis. The patient was given nonsteroidal
anti-inflammatory medications and enrolled in physical
therapy. He returned 1 month later with complaints of
continued medial knee pain and swelling. At that time, our
differential diagnosis included synovitis from a reaction to
the bioabsorbable implants or a possible retear of the pre-
viously repaired meniscus. An MRI with intra-articular
gadolinium was obtained that revealed a full-thickness
groove in the sagittal plane in the articular cartilage of the
medial femoral condyle (Figure 2).

The patient was brought to the operating room for an
arthroscopic examination of his painful right knee. At that
time, a significant groove of the articular cartilage on the
medial aspect of the medial femoral condyle was noted
that was caused by a meniscal arrow. On flexion and
extension of the knee, the groove extended from almost
near extension to full flexion. The articular cartilage defect
was noted to be several millimeters wide and extended
down to subchondral bone (Figure 3). The majority of the
meniscal tear appeared to have healed except for a small
portion of the medial aspect of the patient’s medial menis-
cus, so an arthroscopic partial medial meniscectomy was
performed. The meniscal device fragmented into shards
when palpated with a probe and was removed by suction
concurrent with the meniscectomy. There was no synovitis
or damage to the ligamentous structures or other articular
cartilage found during the procedure, and the articular
cartilage of the medial tibial plateau appeared normal.

Two years later, in 2002, the patient returned with a
complaint of medial compartment activity–related knee
pain that was refractory to treatment with nonsteroidal
anti-inflammatory medications. Repeat radiographs of his
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right knee revealed evidence of early onset osteoarthritis
(Figure 4) with osteophyte formation in the medial joint
line, subchondral sclerosis of the medial tibial plateau, and
medial compartment joint space narrowing. Standing
long-leg radiographs revealed a weightbearing axis that
passed through the medial aspect of the medial tibial
spine (Figure 5). A repeat MRI scan revealed further pro-
gression of his medial compartment articular cartilage
changes. The corresponding medial tibial plateau articular
cartilage was worn down to subchondral bone (Figure 6).
The patient was placed into a custom-made right knee
medial compartment unloader brace and has noted a mod-
erate amount of improvement in his functional limitations
with the use of the unloader brace.

DISCUSSION

Every surgery poses potential complications. Both outside-
in and inside-out meniscal repair techniques can cause
injury to the neurovascular structures of the knee.12,13 The
all-inside repair, because of its relative ease of technique
and decreased incidence of neurovascular complications,
has become very popular. Its complications, however, are
becoming more apparent with longer follow-up and an
increase in the number of bioabsorbable meniscal repair
devices used.

Figure 1. Original normal AP radiograph (right knee).

A

B
Figure 2. A narrow area of full-thickness grade IV chondro-
malacia over the medial aspect of the medial femoral
condyle (arrows) was demonstrated on the MRI scan (2 coro-
nal views, right knee).
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Figure 3. Arthroscopic appearance of the articular cartilage
of the medial compartment of the patient’s right knee. A full-
thickness sagittal plane groove of grade IV chondromalacia
caused by a bioabsorbable meniscal repair device is demon-
strated.

Figure 4. AP standing radiograph of the right knee 2 years
after arthroscopic assessment. Osteophyte formation and
joint space narrowing are seen in the medial compartment.

Figure 5. Long-leg AP alignment radiograph showing the
mechanical axis passing through the medial aspect of the
medial tibial spine.
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There are many possible causes for meniscal repair
devices damaging the articular cartilage of the knee. A few
examples would be surgeon error in leaving a repair device
too proud or using one that is too long.9 These potential
problems should decrease with continued use and famil-
iarity of the products. Unfortunately, complications such
as breakage or migration of a repair device out of the
meniscus are difficult for a surgeon to avoid.

Although other authors have reported chondral injuries
caused by bioabsorbable meniscal repair devices, most
reports involved patients who resumed normal activity
after removal of the implant,7,10 authors that did not
report follow-up with the patient,11 or patients who had
less extensive lesions.2 Our patient displayed rapid pro-
gression to a severe chondral lesion even after the bioab-
sorbable repair device was removed. Therefore, we present
this case of rapidly progressive symptomatic kissing
lesions of grade IV chondromalacia of the medial femoral
condyle and tibial plateau so that other surgeons will see

the gravity of the situation and include this in their dif-
ferential diagnosis of a patient with continued knee pain
and swelling after a meniscal repair with bioabsorbable
devices. By understanding the rapid course of the problem,
we may be more willing to use resources such as MRI or
repeat arthroscopy to discern the reason for continued
patient difficulty, thereby arresting or preventing chondral
injury and disability before progression to the point
observed in our young patient.
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Figure 6. A repeat MRI scan demonstrates full-thickness
chondral kissing lesions of the far medial aspect of the medi-
al compartment (coronal view, right knee, 2 years after
arthroscopic assessment).
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